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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL
MONDAY 8th JANUARY 2018 AT THE GUILDHALL TOTNES

Present: Councillors R Adams (Chair), Paine, Westacott MBE, Piper, Hodgson, Hendriksen, M Adams, Sweett, Whitty, Sermon, Vint and Simms.

Apologies: Councillors Parker and Barker.
Not present: Councillors Elliott-Smith and Hart-Williams (resigned).

In Attendance: Catherine Marlton (Town Clerk), Christina Bewley (Deputy Clerk), Peter Bethel (Town Sergeant), District Councillor Green, District Councillor Birch, Soundart Radio, 1 member of the Press and 9 members of the public.

	No
	Subject
	Comments

	1
	To receive apologies.  
	Apologies were given by Councillors Parker and Barker.
It was RESOLVED to accept the apologies. 

	2
	The Mayor will request confirmation that all Members have made any amendments necessary to their Declaration of Interests, if appropriate. 
	Cllr M Adams declared an amendment – resigned as a member of the Museum Trust.
Cllr Vint declared an amendment – now a member of the Totnes Skatepark Committee.

Cllr Hodgson declared an amendment – now a Foundation Governor at KEVICCs and a member of the Totnes Skatepark Committee.

Cllr Sweett declared a personal interest in the Skatepark.

Cllr Simms confirmed that he will be completing a Declaration of Interest form.



	3
	The Council will adjourn for the following items:

Public Question Time:   A period of 15 minutes will be allowed for members of the public to ask questions or make comment regarding the work of the Council or other items that affect Totnes. 

Reports from County and District Councillors

Police Report if submitted

The Council will convene.

	A member of the public express concern over the temporary closure of the public toilets in Totnes over the Christmas period and asked the Council to support the campaign to ensure the closure is not permanent.
A member of the public declared his support for the issue of the public toilets and also thanked the Council for the support provided in respect of the campaign over Sainsbury’s proposed changes to Fairtrade. He gave an update on the situation with Sainsbury’s and the Fairtrade mark.

A member of the public raised his concerns over the bird hides built on the Dartington Estate and whether planning permission should have been obtained for them.

District Councillor Green provided a written report. He advised that an Air Quality Strategy consultation would be run later this year. There is an Air Quality Plan in place but it is inadequate in relation to the A385. The JLP also impacts on this issue.
He expanded on the issue of the public toilets and the wider issues involved relating to drug use. He believes a multi-agency approach is needed by SHDC to find a solution.
District Councillor Birch provided a written report. He expressed concern that the public toilets will no longer be opened on Sundays unless there is a special event in the town. SHDC are making statements claiming the public toilets are not under threat of closure but there is evidence to suggest they are being considered for closure. He believes the solution lies with the Police and he has therefore asked for a meeting with the Police & Crime Commissioner. At present it is SHDC Officers making decisions about the future of the toilets when it should be the Executive Councillors. It was proposed that D.Cllr Birch put forward a request to SHDC that they make a 20p charge for using the toilets, blue lighting is installed and needle controls are implemented rather than closing the facilities. D.Cllr Birch agreed to take this proposal forward.
County Councillor Hodgson provided a written report. She feels that the JLP Supplementary submission is unsound on 3 areas. Housing needs have not been met in regard to provision for the homeless, social housing and a fair share scheme, and also with Air Quality. Public examination begins at the end of the month.
District Councillor Vint expressed his concerns about the situation with the public toilets and the lack of consultation. He has been told it is up to officers to decide on the action to take. The closure made the problem of needles being discarded around the town worse. He also advised that the Traffic & Transport Plan needs to be considered as part of the Air Quality action plan.

No one from the Police was in attendance to provide a report. The Clerk was asked to contact the Police Inspector to invite him to attend the next Full Council meeting.


	4
	To approve and sign the Minutes of the following Meetings :

a. Full Council – Monday 4th December 2017

b. Place – Thursday 14th December 2017

c. Operations – Monday 18th December 2017

d. Extraordinary Full Council – Monday 18th December 2017
	It was RESOLVED to approve and sign the Minutes of the following meetings: 

a) Full Council – Monday 4th December 2017

b) Place – Thursday 14th December 2017

c) Operations – Monday 18th December 2017
Cllr Whitty proposed a change to the wording in d) the Extraordinary Full Council minutes on 18th December 2017. Cllr Hodgson seconded the proposal. Cllr R Adams (Chair) believed the wording to be correct and decided the recording of the meeting needed to be reviewed before a decision was made. It was RESOLVED that the minutes would not be agreed and would be deferred to the next meeting to give time for the recording to be reviewed.


	5
	To discuss matters arising and consider committee recommendations (Please note confidential recommendations can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2):

a. Full Council – Monday 4th December 2017

b. Place – Thursday 14th December 2017

c. Operations – Monday 18th December 2017

d. Extraordinary Full Council – Monday 18th December 2017
	The following matters arose:
a) Full Council – 4th December 2017
None.
b) Place – 14th December 2017
It was RESOLVED to agree a letter of support for the Skate Park is sent.
c)  Operations Committee – 18th December 2017
None.


	6
	To note the date of the St Mary’s consultation in the Guildhall – Tuesday 30th January 2018.
	Noted.


	7
	To note the minutes of the last TTF and the agenda for 10th January 2018.
	Noted.


	8
	To note the 2 Councillor vacancies and deadlines for voters to trigger an election.
	The Clerk gave a verbal update and was asked to write to thank Cllrs Elliot-Smith and Hart-Williams for their work with the Council.

	9
	To note the Nov-Dec 2017 Tourism report.
	Noted.


	10
	To note the draft Local Government Finance Settlement 18/19.
	Noted.


	11
	To consider a draft letter of support for the Skate Park.
	This was agreed and Cllr Sweett was thanked for her work on it.

	12
	To consider the draft 2018/19 budget and set the precept amount for 2018/19.


	The Clerk went through the budget papers provided. The budget consists of the Core budget and the Community budget. She advised that the Government is urging restraint in increasing Council Tax. The tax base has increased this year so this gives us more money in the Precept anyway.
It was agreed to go through the budget section by section.

Admin – agreed.

Civic and Democratic – agreed.

Tourism – agreed.

Guildhall – agreed.

Civic hall – agreed.

Property Maintenance – it was suggested that we consider paying off the public loan with the reserves to save the interest being charged on the loan. The Clerk will look into our options with this. The new leaseholders of the shop under the Civic hall which takes its water supply from the Civic Hall supply will be approached for a contribution to the cost.
Cemetery – agreed.

Open Spaces – typing errors in the Allotment income line and the Castle Meadow rent income line were highlighted. The correct figures are -£200 for Allotment income and -£10 for Castle Meadow rent income. The sub-total and overall total will need adjusting by £210 following the correction.

Precept and Income – this is based on no increase to Council Tax.

The core budget was AGREED subject to the small correction detailed above.

The proposals for use of the Community budget funds were explained by the Clerk with reference to the Community Budgeting survey results detailed in the Clerk’s Budget Setting Report.
The Clerk explained that it is hoped additional funding for Arts projects will be forthcoming from bids the Arts Officer is currently submitting. In addition, the Clerk is in talks with SHDC regarding a project to re-develop the market square which could result in joint working from an Arts project perspective. It may also be possible for the Paige Adams Trust to be asked for grant funding to support Arts projects.

Heritage and the Museum did not score high enough to achieve funding in the survey. Cllr Whitty expressed concern that it may have to close if funding cannot be found in future years.

The Community Development budget was AGREED.

The budget was unanimously agreed. It was RESOLVED to ask SHDC for a precept of £355640+£22230 Council Tax Grant = £377870.

Thanks were expressed to the Clerk for her hard work in undertaking the Community Budgeting exercise and preparing the budget papers.



	
	The Council will be asked to RESOLVE to exclude the press and public “by reason of the confidential nature of the business” to be discussed and in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.
	Not required.

	13
	To discuss matters arising or recommendations from CONFIDENTIAL minutes or pink papers containing staffing details (ONLY IF REQUIRED).
	None.

	14
	To confirm the date of the next meeting as Monday 5th February 2018 at 7pm.

	The dates were noted and the meeting ended at 9.15pm.


Christina Bewley
Deputy Clerk










